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CALL TO ORDER  

Part 2 of the Tuesday, November 26, 2019 Derry Township Board of Supervisors public hearing 

was called to order at 5:49 p.m. by Chairwoman Susan Cort in the meeting room of the 

Administration Building in the Derry Township Municipal Complex, 600 Clearwater Road, 

Hershey, PA. 

 

ROLL CALL  

Supervisors Present: 

Susan M. Cort, Chairwoman 

Justin C. Engle, Vice Chairman 

Richard D. Zmuda, Secretary 

Marc A. Moyer 

Matthew A. Weir 

 

Supervisors Absent:  

 None 

 

Also Present: 

Charles Emerick, Director of Community Development  

Christopher Christman, Township Manager 

Jon A. Yost, Township Solicitor 

Lauren Zumbrun, Economic Development Manager 

Jenelle Stumpf, Planning/Zoning Coordinator  

 

Public Registering Attendance: Jonathan M. Crist, 226 West Chocolate Ave., Hershey; Robert 

Naeye, The Sun; Linda Eyer, 2321 Raleigh Rd.; Marty Stabley, 241 Hilltop Rd., Hummelstown; 

John Foley, 238 Mine Rd.; Steve Smith, 1473 Spring Hill Dr.; Linette Quinn, PA State Police; 

Joanne Reed, PA State Police; Chris Trogner, Troegs Brewery; Patrick Beaver, PA State Police; 

Dennis Trout; Steve Seidl, 450 West Granada Ave., Hershey  

 

NEW BUSINESS 

 

A. Public hearing regarding proposed new Zoning Ordinance 

 

Chuck Emerick, Director of Community Development, stated that on May 14, 2019, the Board of 

Supervisors authorized the start of the process to have Urban Design Associates (UDA) evaluate 

the Township’s Zoning Ordinance and Architectural Guidelines, which led to both the revised 

Comprehensive Plan and the proposed new Zoning Ordinance. The new Zoning Ordinance was 

posted on the Township’s website on October 11, 2019.  

 

Mr. Emerick reviewed the changes to the Zoning Ordinance as follows: 
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• There are a few changes that are consistent throughout the document: 

o Removal of previous amendments. 

o All Section references were changed from ‘Section’ to ‘§’. 

o Miscellaneous spelling corrections were made. 

o The Overlay number was added when Overlays are referenced. 

o Page numbers have been revised. 

o Minor word corrections have been made. 

o The new permitted use items were carried to the zoning district dashboard updates. 

o References to ‘Specific Criteria’ were added for permitted uses on the dashboards. 

o The zoning district and Overlay modifications were carried to the dashboards. 

o References to the Township’s new Street Tree Ordinance were added. 

 

• No changes were made to Article I (Authority and Purpose). 

 

• In Article II (Form and Function): 

o The descriptions of Permitted, Conditional Use, and Special Exception uses were 

revised to match the Definitions section of the Zoning Ordinance. 

o The Land Use Table has been revised:  

▪ Commercial Parking Lot or Structure is limited to O9.1 

▪ Financial Institutions are limited to O9.1 and O9.2 

▪ Food Services Without Drive‐Through are limited to O9.1 and O9.2 

▪ Hotels and Motels are permitted in O9.1 as Conditional Uses  

▪ Laundromats and Micro‐distilleries/Breweries are permitted in O9.1 and O9.2 

▪ Mixed Use Buildings, Pet Grooming Facilities, Photocopy Service, Private 

Parking Lot or Structure, and Exercise and Fitness Centers are permitted in all O9 

subdistricts 

▪ The Country Club is permitted in O9.3 because it already exists where it crosses 

Mansion Road 

▪ Residence Hotels and Motels are permitted by Conditional Use in O9.1 

▪ Small‐Scale Retail; Studios/Gallery for Teaching, Dancing, Art, Music or Similar 

Cultural Pursuits; Veterinary Office; and Visitor Center are permitted in all O9 

subdistricts 

▪ Short‐Term Rentals are permitted by right in O9.1 and O9.2 and by Special 

Exception in O9.3 

▪ Theater and Auditorium is permitted in O9.1 and O9.2 

▪ Life Care Facilities are permitted in O9.1 by right and O9.2 by Condition Use 

▪ Museums have been limited to Overlay O6 and O8 in the Palmdale Mixed Use 

district and to O8, O9.1, O9.2, O10, and O13 in the Hershey Mixed use district 

 

• An exception to front yard setback requirements has been made to allow the Township to 

require that buildings retain the street front character of other building in the same 

vicinity to avoid substantial character changes. 
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• Permitted encroachments into the front yard have been added for: 

o “Parking lots” (in addition to spaces) in the rear yard area of the Hershey Mixed Use 

and Palmdale Mixed Use have been added for clarity. 

o Parking spaces and lots are permitted in the side yard area of the O9 and O10 

Overlays to allow parking lots to span multiple properties. 

o All stormwater facilities are permitted in the yard areas of properties. 

o Underground utility lines and vaults have been added (moved from another section of 

the Ordinance). 

 

• In Article III (Zoning Districts and Overlays): 

o On Map 1, the Planned Campus North zoning district was enlarged due to the PA 

State Police Academy expansion planning and the General Commercial district was 

extended to encompass the Bluegreen Vacations and Troegs properties. 

o On Map 2, the O8 Compact Development Overlay was expanded to the east and the 

south; the size of the O9 Downtown Core Overlay was reduced and subdistricts O9.1, 

O9.2, and O9.3 were added; a 0.17‐acre property was added to the O10 East 

Chocolate Avenue Overlay. 

o On Map 4, the North Master Plan Approval Area was extended. 

o Regarding the zoning district dashboards, Table 21 added Medical Center “affiliates” 

to minimum yard exceptions and Table 29 added requirements for the O9.1, O9.2, 

and O9.3 subdistricts and setback requirements to promote tree lawns. 

 

• In Article IV (Performance Standards and Supplementary Regulations): 

o A modification has been made regarding access management on Middletown Road. 

Where a property cannot be accessed by the proper offsets or alignment, it is limited 

to a right‐in, right‐out driveway.  

o In the Downtown Core Overlay: 

▪ The entire district is clearly identified as a Traditional Neighborhood 

Development. 

▪ Parking requirements have been appropriately adjusted for good planning in a 

“downtown” setting. 

▪ Perimeter landscaping within 10 feet of a parking area can be used to meet the 

required landscaping. 

o Use and restrictions for parking lifts, automated parking facilities, and tandem 

parking have been added to the regulations. 

o Under parking requirements: 

▪ When determining parking calculations, fractions are always rounded 

up to the next whole number. 

▪ Parking for Short-Term Rentals is made to be one parking space per bedroom. 

▪ Parking factors for display areas are better described. 
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▪ Parking factors for special parking spaces (like employee of the month) have been 

removed. 

o Bicycle parking standards now reference a new Appendix G, which is a reference 

manual from the Association of Pedestrian and Bicycle Professionals publication to 

clearly address types and location of facilities. 

o Perimeter parking lot landscaping can be included when within 30 feet of a street or 

alley. 

o The 10‐foot minimum setback for 6‐foot high frontage fences has been limited to the 

address side of a property. 

o The No‐Impact Home Business description has been adjusted to exactly match the 

MPC. 

o The Outdoor Lighting section has been modified to include signs in objects to be 

illuminated with a narrow beam of light; to allow lights that imitate candles or gas 

lamps; and to exclude café lights from lighting requirements. 

o Performance standards have been added for Short-Term Rentals that are permitted by 

right. 

o The Downtown Core Design Standards (formerly Chapter 89) have been highly 

illustrated, slightly reworked, and incorporated back into the Zoning Ordinance.  

 

• In Article V (Conditional Uses and Special Exceptions): 

o The number of paper copies required for submission of Conditional Use and Special 

Exception applications has been reduced. 

o Townhouse are only permitted in the O9.1 and O9.2 subdistricts of the Downtown 

Core, and their driveways may not access Chocolate Avenue. 

o Parking for a Bed and Breakfast Home must access an alley when available. This 

same requirement has been added to Bed and Breakfast Homes under Section 502.1 

(Special Exceptions). 

o Short‐Term Rentals (formerly Specialty Homes) now include what have become 

standard conditions through the hearings. 

o Funeral homes are only permitted in the O8 and O13 Overlays of the Hershey Mixed 

Use zoning district.  

o Hotels in the Downtown Core O9.1 Overlay were added to the Conditional Uses. 

o Family Child Care Homes and Accessory Dwelling Units are limited to properties 

where single-family dwellings exist or are permitted. 

o Guest Lodging, Dining and Conference Facilities permitted in the O8 Compact 

Development Overlay are to serve only THEIR guests. 

 

• In Article VI (Nonconformity Regulations), Section 225‐607 has been added to note that 

expansions of use variances will require action by the Zoning Hearing Board. 

 

• In Article VIII (Rezoning): 
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o Section 225-802 notes that permits are required for permanent communication towers 

and not for temporary communication towers, and that permits are not required for 

“same for same” replacements of minor accessory structures. 

o Section 225‐802.4 notes that permits will not be accepted when known zoning 

violations exist on a property. 

o Section 225‐802.11 has been modified to allow an applicant to extend a permit to 

avoid denial. 

o Section 225‐805 regarding certificates of use and occupancy has been modified for 

clarity and also combined with the content from Section 225‐802.E. 

 

• In Article X (Administration and Enforcement), the requirements regarding the conduct 

of Zoning Hearing Board hearings was modified for clarity. 
 

• In Article XI (Definitions), many definitions were modified and added (some due to 

inclusion of the Design Standards). 
 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS’ COMMENTS 

 

Chairwoman Cort asked Mr. Emerick to put into perspective how the Zoning Ordinance and 

even the Comprehensive Plan can and should change over time, and that these proposed 

amendments are part of the ongoing process. Mr. Emerick said that the documents should 

absolutely be amended over time. Even the 2017 Zoning Ordinance has been amended three 

times since its adoption. The reason why we are discussing the Comprehensive Plan is because 

we feel there has been enough of a change in the Zoning Ordinance by adding the subdistricts to 

the O9 Overlay, and with trying to ensure that we are in the right place with the Design 

Standards, that we felt it necessitated an amendment to the Comprehensive Plan in order to make 

the modifications to the Zoning Ordinance. 

 

Vice Chairman Engle thinks it is intended that these are living documents and they can be 

amended, but what is being proposed now is not a normal change. This amendment involved 

hiring a world-class planner and it comes only two years after the adoption of the 2017 Zoning 

Ordinance, so it is not something that will be done every two or three years. This is being 

proposed in recognition of getting a lot of things done in the 2017 Zoning Ordinance across the 

Township but maybe using too broad of a brush across the downtown. The comment was made 

that this amendment is in reaction to one hotel, but that is really not the case. The hotel helped to 

shine a light on some problems that we had in the 2017 Zoning Ordinance, but we have 

effectively made some material changes to the way the zoning is handled in downtown, breaking 

one zone into three, and being really intentional about what we want to see in the decades to 

come. This change is pretty monumental. 

 

Supervisor Moyer asked what improvements, if any, have been made to increase the size of 

Notice signs that zoning issues are going to be heard and making the language in those Notice 
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signs more conducive to ordinary people understanding what is actually being proposed, as 

opposed to simply identifying a piece of property by nomenclature and plot x, y, and z. Mr. 

Emerick confirmed with Supervisor Moyer that he is talking about zoning hearings and stated 

that nothing has been legislated in the proposed Zoning Ordinance to be different. The 

Municipalities Planning Code does not have very specific standards, but staff is currently 

exceeding those standards for Zoning Hearing Board Notices. Supervisor Moyer noted that there 

have been concerns in the past that when housing developments and significant projects were 

being proposed, the only sign being displayed publicly was a little placard with language that 

was very difficult for the average person to understand. We should give consideration to 

increasing the clarity and visibility of those types of Notices.  

 

Vice Chairman Engle asked where it is prescribed that notice has to be given. Mr. Emerick 

responded that per the Municipalities Planning Code for Zoning Hearing Board hearings, staff 

conspicuously posts the subject property and provides written notice to property owners 200 feet 

up and down the street and within a 100-foot radius of the subject property. Notice of the hearing 

is also published two times in The Sun. There is no posting requirement for housing 

developments that are regulated by the Subdivision and Land Development Ordinance. For 

Conditional Uses, the subject property is posted and abutting property owners receive written 

notice, as prescribed by the Zoning Ordinance. Supervisor Moyer thinks the Township can do a 

better job. Vice Chairman Engle agreed and stated that it makes sense to also notify property 

owners across the alley for Conditional Uses, in addition to abutting property owners.  

 

Chairwoman Court asked if changes were made to the proposed Zoning Ordinance to address the 

concerns of Supervisor Moyer and Vice Chairman Engle regarding Notice signs, would they be 

considered substantive changes? Mr. Emerick responded that the size of the posting is not 

presently legislated, but it could become a staff policy. That would be a substantive change to the 

proposed Zoning Ordinance. He added that he has a few items that he can bring into future 

amendments, and the concerns regarding Notice signs could be included with those amendments. 

Mr. Emerick stated that he has decided it is best to adopt the proposed Zoning Ordinance as 

written and advertised, and then amend it later for these additional changes. 

 

In response to a question from Solicitor Jon Yost, Mr. Emerick stated the Notice of the Board of 

Supervisors’ intent to consider and adopt that was advertised presented this as the adoption of a 

new Zoning Ordinance, not as changes that have been made to the existing Zoning Ordinance.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 

Jonathan Crist, 226 West Chocolate Avenue, stated that he is an attorney with 40 years of 

zoning and real estate experience. He requested that his written testimony be incorporated into 

the record for this hearing (see attached). Mr. Crist’s building was built in 1930, and he 

purchased the property on December 1, 1992, before there was any Downtown Core attempt at 

zoning. He takes issue with the Township trying to tell him what he can do with his property by 
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way of the Design Standards being incorporated back into the Zoning Ordinance. The Design 

Standards never should have been in the Zoning Ordinance in the first place. Zoning does not 

have anything to do with aesthetic issues. Section 225-429 of the Zoning Ordinance claims it has 

the ability to do this because of Article VII-A of the PA Municipalities Planning Code (MPC), 

which is entitled ‘Traditional Neighborhood Development’ (TND). Mr. Crist commented it is 

obvious that someone does not know what TND entails. TND was intended for a developer to 

elect to submit a TND plan, which is a retro type of layout for more density, but it was always 

intended to cover new construction. TND has nothing to do with existing buildings. The 

Township does not have the right to use TND as a basis to regulate the aesthetics of existing 

buildings. Regulation of aesthetics has never been permitted under the MPC. Mr. Crist noted that 

Mr. Emerick has said the Township has been doing that since 1993, with over 400 submissions 

to the Design Board since. Mr. Crist acknowledged that many of the cases involved signage, and 

the Township can regulate the aesthetics of signs. However, the Township has gotten away with 

the regulation of property aesthetics for 26 years and was never challenged. It is not the function 

of government to tell a property owner what color they can paint the shutters on their building or 

which light fixture they can use. Mr. Crist believes proposed Section 225-429.G.1 [Downtown 

Core Overlay Design Standards, Demolition of Existing Buildings] of the Zoning Ordinance 

improperly attempts to prohibit demolition of existing buildings on Chocolate Avenue. Zoning 

can control demolition in terms of health, safety, and welfare, but cannot determine if a building 

can or should be demolished. That is a property owner’s choice. What the Township is trying to 

do is control Chocolate Avenue through the Design Standards, but what they should have done 

years ago was create a historic preservation district instead. If a building is registered as a 

historic building, the Township could prohibit demolition and control the aesthetics. 

 

Mr. Emerick said that Mr. Crist is well aware of the fact that the Township is currently defending 

the requirements of the Downtown Core Design Standards (Chapter 89) and the fact that the 

Township can do what is being proposed in the new Zoning Ordinance.  

 

Vice Chairman Engle commented that one of the biggest disadvantages of creating a historic 

preservation district is being subject to the state’s requirements, which are very applicable to a 

downtown such as Lancaster or Downingtown, but they do not really fit Hershey.  Mr. Emerick 

added that in a true historic district, there is a full regiment of design characteristics that must be 

followed. The way the Township is trying to legislate that same feel is through a much more 

flexible method.  

 

John Foley, Mine Road, Hershey, stated that the concepts that were shared at the first 

community meeting at the Hershey Story were filtered through the “world-class” consultant so 

that they could provide a vision for what this new zoning would look like in the downtown. The 

results were presented at the second community meeting and there was very little time for public 

comment. This has become more of a rush instead of a thoughtful and methodical process. The 

subdistricts that have been created are more like Monopoly, as in “I’d like to see this here and 

that there.” We talk as if the Zoning Ordinance is a living, breathing document and it is 
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modifiable, but yet we characterize the proposed Zoning Ordinance as a monumental change. 

Mr. Foley agrees with Mr. Crist that the proposed Zoning Ordinance is overreaching. Chapter 89 

is in litigation, so why the rush? If it is being litigated, why not wait until we hear from the 

judge? Are the Design Standards really in compliance with the MPC? The Township can do 

better than this.  

 

Steve Seidl, 450 West Granada Avenue, thinks a lot of good things have been addressed in the 

proposed Zoning Ordinance, notwithstanding some of the items that have been challenged, and 

this document begins to address some of what went wrong in 2017. Previously we were at 60% 

maximum impervious coverage in most of the downtown area and that went to 85% for much of 

the downtown in 2017, as well as expanding the extent of the Downtown Core Overlay. The 

same was true for the maximum height of buildings (from 40 feet to 60 feet) and minimum 

setbacks (from much bigger numbers to very small numbers). One of the positives in what is 

proposed now is having at least some transition from the commercial areas to the existing 

residential areas. Mr. Seidl thinks the O9.1, O9.2, and O9.3 subdistricts that UDA proposed in 

their recommendation are a good thing, but he is not sure if the lines designating the subdistricts 

are exactly right and there is enough of a transition between commercial and residential. It is not 

perfect, but what is proposed is more balanced than what we had in 2017. Mr. Seidl encouraged 

the Board to move the proposed Zoning Ordinance forward and deal with modifications later as 

amendments. He thinks the Board needs to keep their eye on the reduced parking regulations. 

Conceptually it might make sense for some of the very small uses in the downtown; however, it 

might need to be tweaked in the future as to whether it is a good thing or if it creates parking 

problems. One thing that is still missing is what triggers the requirement for a traffic study. 

Traffic is still out of control and it is getting worse. Part of the problem is development and part 

of the problem is infrastructure. Mr. Seidl thinks that should be considered for a future 

amendment.  

 

Vice Chairman Engle thanked Mr. Seidl for his constructive contributions and involvement 

throughout this process.  

 

Ken Gall, Hershey Trust Company, complimented the staff and the Board of Supervisors on 

the proposed Zoning Ordinance and for bringing in a consultant for the revisions. Regarding the 

specific changes that involve the Trust Company property, Mr. Gall stated that the State Police 

have a historic presence in Hershey. He had the opportunity to tour their facilities a few months 

ago, and they drastically need a new building. He appreciates the Township for recognizing that 

the State Police have been in Hershey since they started an academy and for allowing them to not 

have to look outside of the Township for a new location, which is what they would have been 

forced to do. Regarding the Troeg’s site on East Hersheypark Drive, the proposed rezoning takes 

it from a nonconforming use to a conforming use. Regarding the downtown and the TND 

concept, Mr. Gall does not know how to achieve a TND setting without allowing some adapt 

reuse. He thinks that enacting a historic district would really take things the other way, and it is 

creative how the Township is dealing with it. He also thinks what is proposed in the new Zoning 
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Ordinance will be a positive change and will enhance what the Township is trying to accomplish 

in the downtown, which is blending residential and commercial. 

 

Dennis Trout, 2010 Locust Lane, commented that traffic on Middletown Road is a very 

important issue. During Mr. Trout’s family’s 65 years in Derry Township, different Boards have 

proposed a bypass to Middletown Road. Given the additional traffic that would be imposed on 

Middletown Road from Amazon and its development, Mr. Trout recommends that first priority 

in a future Comprehensive Plan should be given to a bypass before any further connections of 

any significance from Bullfrog Valley Road to Middletown Road at Gramercy Place, per what is 

proposed on the Township’s Official Map. There currently is limited potential east of 

Middletown Road between Waltonville Road and Middletown Road, with a connection down to 

Route 283. There is another potential west of Middletown Road up to and including Fiddlers 

Elbow Road. A third option would be west of Derry Township, with connection to Union Street 

in the vicinity of the sewage treatment plant west of Swatara Creek. There are several significant 

distribution centers along Route 283 and it is only going to get worse. Strategic planning highly 

recommends that a bypass be provided before any further comprehensive planning is proposed. 

Mr. Trout stated that someone made a comment that the connection at Gramercy Place will 

reduce traffic on Middletown Road. As a retired professional engineer, Mr. Trout would like to 

see the study that such an additional intersection would reduce the traffic on Middletown Road.  

 

ADJOURNMENT  

On a motion by Chairwoman Cort, seconded by Vice Chairman Engle, and a unanimous vote, 

the hearing adjourned at 6:58 p.m.   

 

 

 

SUBMITTED BY: 

 

 

__________________________    __________________________ 

Richard D. Zmuda      Jenelle E. Stumpf 

Township Secretary      Planning/Zoning Coordinator 

        (acting as stenographer) 
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